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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

AGENDA
OCTOBER POLICY AGENDA
Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices @ Beehive on 

Monday 10 November 2014
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Nick Boggon




Cllr Vivienne Ash

Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Les Bayliss

Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Henry Brown
Cllr Peter Halse  **




Cllr Roy Coombs

Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Peter Corke
Cllr John Taylor





Cllr Vera Howard
Cllr Jackie Wadsworth




Cllr Caroline Kolek  







Cllr Les Lunt

Cllr John Zarczynski
** Also EDDC Councillor


In Attendance

4 Members of the public
Press  - Callum Lawton (Midweek Herald), Jack Dixon (Pulman’s View)
PCSO Dave Keeler
Chetna Jones - Town Clerk
The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Rev David Beazley
14/393
To receive apologies for absence

No apologies were received from Town Councillors.

Apologies were received from Cllr Paul Diviani (DCC)
14/394
To receive declarations of interest
Cllr Elliot – Employee of a Waste Collection company (DPI)

Cllr Boggon – Friends of Beehive member (P)
Cllr Ash - Community Complex Director (P) and Friends of Beehive member (P) 
Cllr Pavey - Friends of Beehive member (P)
14/395
To sign the Minutes of meeting held on 13th October 2014 
The minutes, having previously been circulated, were unanimously approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.
The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

14/396 To receive the Police Report

PCSO Dave Keeler reported that there had been a total of 34 crimes between 14th October and 10th November 2014. The crimes included 4 assault actual bodily harm (offender known to aggrieved in all cases), 2 section 18 grievous bodily harm assaults (under investigation), 4 common assaults, 5 thefts from a shop, 2 theft from dwelling, 6 thefts other including by finding, 2 criminal damage to property, 1 production of cannabis, 1 burglary other, 1 attempt theft from vehicle, 1 theft from shop, 1 attempt robbery (under investigation), 1 drink driving offence and 1 drunk and disorderly. There were 2 other crimes.
Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson asked if the same people were involved in the assaults. PCSO Keeler informed the Council he was unable to provide that information but they were classed as domestic abuse and that this was taken very seriously by the Police.
PCSO Keeler confirmed that the CCTV has proved to be very useful and images had been used as part of an investigation. He thanked the Town Council for providing the CCTV and for their help in their investigations.
14/397
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Randall-Johnson confirmed that the County Council will need to take out £50 Million from next year’s budget and that John Hart, Leader of Devon County Council will be holding meetings to discuss the Tough Choices that need to be made.
Cllr Randall-Johnson informed members that she was currently working on raising awareness of child sexual exploitation and that this was often linked with domestic violence and through use of social media and mobile phones. 

Cllr Kolek asked how parents were to be educated and informed. Cllr Randall-Johnson confirmed that she was raising a campaign to raise awareness and that this was a massive job and the problem could not be eradicated completely.

Cllr Twiss informed the Town Council that East Devon District Council were successful in implementing their homelessness strategy and because of this they were able to reduce their budget.
A sport pitches’ meeting was being held on 20th November to pull together all sports clubs in order to discuss their requirements. A meeting was being held on 17th December to discuss the potential relocation of East Devon District Council.

Cllr Kolek asked if the copy of the report homelessness strategy be available. Cllr Twiss confirmed that it was item 15 on the agenda for the cabinet meeting dated 5th November. The Town Clerk informed members that she would circulate this to all Town Councillors.
Cllr Ash asked that the ward members of Honiton ensure that the venue for the proposed new headquarters be accessible.
Cllr Twiss confirmed that the idea was to have a smaller head office and touchdown offices in all the major towns of East Devon.

Cllr O’leary confirmed that the Thelma Hulbert Gallery had obtained two grants and included £18,400 from Heritage Lottery Grant and £5,000 from Northbrook Trust. The Gallery had also been shortlisted as a finalist for a Tourism Award.

Cllr Ash asked that the staff were thanked through Cllr O’Leary for their continued efforts at Thelma Hulbert Gallery.

Cllr Randall-Johnson and Cllr O’Leary left the meeting.
14/398
Public Question Time
The Town Clerk confirmed that one question/statement and request to speak had been received. Mr Nix wanted to bring to the Council’s attention some interesting statistics about recycling and it was agreed that he be allowed to speak.

Mr Nix informed the Council that landfill bins were not sufficient due to the lack of ability to recycle cardboard. Councils to the North and North East of Devon formed Somerset Waste Partnership (SWP) and have recycled cardboard for many years and it has managed to save them £1.5M per year. He asked that this be considered when composing a response to East Devon District Council.

The Mayor allowed Cllr Twiss to reply and he informed the Council that SWP took many years to get to where they are now. He also informed the Town Council that this was of huge importance as it was the single largest item in East Devon District Council’s budget.
Cllr Twiss left the meeting.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

14/399
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor

The Mayor confirmed that he had attended the work experience awards ceremony at Honiton community College on 16th October, the Festival of Remembrance on 5th November, Memory Cafe AGM on 6th November and Remembrance service on 9th November.
The Deputy Mayor confirmed that he had attended Honiton Carnival on Saturday 25th October and had the pleasure of Neil Parish, MP for company. He also attended the Honiton Allhallows reunion.
There were no questions for the Mayor.
14/400
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Corke

Cllr Corke attended the Chamber of Commerce meeting where the insufficient response to the Christmas Lights monetary campaign was noted. The Town Council’s contribution towards Christmas lights was gratefully acknowledged. The Christmas flags will be on display from the middle of November.
Cllr Corke confirmed that it was a difficult time for the Tourist Information Office due to the lack of Grant funding available from the Town Council and this has led to a reduction in opening times.

Cllr Corke also informed the Town Council that Honiton Festival had arranged for a concert to take place at the Beehive and this was very well attended. However the committee had raised some concerns over the acoustics of the auditorium.

The Town Clerk confirmed that a solution had been designed which meant that it would be suitable for both live performances and cinema showings.
Cllr Elliot

The Charter Day Committee had its meeting in October and a date for the next Charter Day had been agreed. An announcement would be made shortly as it was hoped that more organisations would get involved.
Cllr Coombs 

Cllr Coombs informed the Council that the first of 3 footpath inspections had taken place but that the other two were postponed due to bad weather. The inspections were also taking into account seats and weed clearing.

Cllr Kolek 

Cllr Kolek confirmed that she had been speaking to The Project, a group supporting young people on a path to better mental health. The group would really like to hold sessions in Honiton and it was hoped that a parents group be held at the Beehive starting in January.

Cllr Brown

Cllr Brown confirmed that the Youth Group open evening was on Tuesday 11th November at the former youth centre and volunteers with appropriate skills were needed.
14/401
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 14th October 2014 to 4th November 2014
Devon County Council

1. Email from P Diviani regarding the possibility of A303 improvements particularly at Stonehenge

2. Introducing Safe Places – The Beehive designated as a safe place for people with learning disabilities.

3. Threat Level from international terrorism has been raised from SUBSTANTIAL to SEVERE and the public are urged to remain vigilant and report any suspicious activities.

East Devon District Council

4. The Knowledge issues 22,23, 24 and 25

5. Forward Plan – 1st November 2014 to 28 February 2015

6. New selling exhibition at THG – Present Makers 2014 8th November – 20th December

7. Recycling and Refuse Collection consultation

Other

8. Age UK – Gifted Housing Service


9. DALC – Fireworks and Bonfire guidance and advice

10. Notification of Scope  house to house collection dates – 30th March to 19th April 2015 and 4th April to 24th April 2016

11. Urgent and necessary measures to address patient demand due to worsening of the Clinical Commissioning Group’s financial situation

12. Clerks and Councils Direct November 2014 Issue 96
13. Hospiscare Light Up a Life remembrance service on 3rd December 7pm at St Paul’s Church
14. Press release from newly formed Honiton Youth Club regarding the need for volunteers and open evening on Tuesday 11th November 7 – 9pm

15. Honiton Together Networking and Collaboration day Thursday 22nd January 12 – 5pm at The Beehive

16. Meeting of local sports clubs and orgainsations to review sports and pitches in Honiton to be held on Thursday 20th November, 6pm at the formerly known youth centre building

17. Local Government Boundary Commission Electoral Review of Devon

18. Making it Local – Autumn Newsletter

19. Local Council’s Update Issue 179
Item 16 – Cllr Ash asked why the Town Council was not consulted. The Town Clerk confirmed that the Town council would be consulted and that this was a pre consultation meeting.

Item 11 – Cllr Taylor asked about the consequences from the worsening of the financial situation. The Town Clerk confirmed that there were many items and these were read out.
Item 17 – Cllr Coombs asked what was being reviewed. The Town Clerk confirmed that Devon County Council was being reviewed and that if anyone wished to comment a link was available.

Late Correspondence received from 5th November 2014 to 10th November 2014
Devon County Council

a. Devon County Council Tough Choices – Join the debate

b. Junk Mail newsletter Issue 15

East Devon District Council

c. The Knowledge issues 26

d. Dog fouling leaflet and information from Environment Health

e. Local Action Group – contact details from Health Promotion

Other

f. Email from resident in Tremaine Close requesting clarification on what was a co-mingled bin collection

g. Email from resident in Ridgeway about various concerns relating to the Town Clerk

h. Reminder of Councillor briefing about Community Health Services on 19th November at Honiton Community College (Dining room) 6 – 8pm

i. Letter from Department for Business Innovation and Skills asking to support this year’s Small Business Saturday on 6th December

j. Local sports club meeting to help direct the East Devon Strategic Playing Pitch Strategy (PPS) on 20th November 6pm at Community Use Building (formerly known as Youth Centre) 
k. DALC E-Bulletin focusing on pay consultation and Transparency announcements

l. Email from resident in Tremaine Close regarding specific queries relating to additional costs for the construction of The Beehive.

m. Email from resident in Marker Way providing Police telephone contact details

n. Email from resident in Tremaine Close regarding cardboard recycling 

Item i – Cllr Kolek asked if any late night shopping was being organised. It was stressed that this had been tried on several occasions and that unfortunately the retailers did not get the support of the public. 

14/402 To receive and approve the minutes of the Policy Committee meeting dated 27th October 2014 and to resolve the following:

1. To approve the draft comments for Devon County Council’s Tough Choices consultation on Waste and Highways and East Devon District Council’s recycling and refuse collection (attached)

2. To approve the Parishes Together projects  

3. To approve to promote the Silverline Project

It was resolved that the minutes of the Policy Committee dated 27th October be signed by the Chairman as a true record.

1. It was agreed to approve the comments as follows:

DCC Waste Management consultation

a) Further charges for the disposal of non household waste at Devon’s Recycling Centres

· Concern that the proposals would result in an increase in fly tipping

· Question the anticipated costs arising from an increase in fly tipping

· System of payment is becoming complicated and not transparent

· Proposals may result in less people improving their properties which could have a negative impact on making homes more energy efficient

· There should be no charge

b) Proposal to discontinue payment of discretionary recycling credits for textiles
· The price obtained per tonne of textiles has recently dropped

· Concern that the proposals may result in an increase in waste going to landfill

· Concern that the loss of the recycling credit may adversely affect community groups which rely on the payment

EDDC Waste Collection and Recycling Contract

· 7 – 10 year contracts were considered preferable

· Kerbside collections should be extended to include cardboard and mixed plastics

· Garden waste should be collected, however, it was agreed that if the service provided by Otter Rotters is to continue then this should be properly funded

· Changing to fortnightly co-mingled wheelie bin collection (excluding food waste) was the preferred option

· Food waste should be separated and collected weekly

· Collections every three weeks were considered to be too long, 
· Nappies could be collected with clinical waste and the use of bio-degradable and reusable nappies promoted

· Changing to a four day working week was supported

· Quality of the service should not be compromised due to cost saving

· Concern that percentage targets could reduce the quality of the service

· Business waste collection service should be introduced

· Bulky items could be collected by community groups for re-use

· EDDC should consider other ways to increase revenue streams from waste and recycling

· Waste collection strategy should take account of increased housing development in the area

· Cardboard should be re-cycled and evidence was available that confirmed that other parts of Devon have been able to recycle cardboard for many years and have managed to save themselves £1.5M per year.
· Smaller bins may be more suitable for those living on their own

Response to 'Tough Choices - Highways' consultation on behalf of Honiton Town Council

In principle Honiton Town Council is opposed to any cuts in front line services. 

Proposal 1 gritting and snow clearing fleet

Consider alternative cost saving proposal.

Impact: less clearing of minor roads will mean that rural communities will be cut off during severe winter weather; people in those villages will be less able to access food shops, emergency services etc.

Proposal 2 gritting and snow clearing routes

Consider alternative cost saving proposal.

Impact: less clearing of minor roads will mean that villages will be cut off during severe winter weather; people in those villages will be less able to access food shops. Ice damages road surfaces causing pot holes; the cost of repairing roads will be greater than the cost of protecting them.

Proposal 3 grit bins

Consider alternative cost saving proposal.

Impact: Honiton is a town of hills, some of them very steep. It is also a town with a large population of senior citizens, but there is a large number of small children in the town too. It is inevitable that there will be an increase in the number of people slipping on icy pavements if grit is not supplied by DCC. This will lead to an increase in the number of people requiring hospital treatment, a burden on the NHS A&E system and possible litigation against the Council. Too much that people rely on as a council service is being farmed out to volunteers.

Reduce the impact: DCC must continue to supply grit for the grit bins in streets that are steep.

Proposal 4 Picnic sites

Consider alternative cost saving proposal.

Impact: Devon is a county that relies on tourism. Removing picnic sites reduces the appeal of the county and removes a reason to stop and admire the wonderful scenery at these sites.

Reduce the impact: consider only selling off two of the four sites. Consider putting planning conditions that they must be used for rest/cafe areas if they are sold. Consider renting out the sites as rest/cafe areas.

Proposal 5 grass cutting

Consider alternative cost saving proposal.

Impact: Reducing grass cutting allows the grass to grow unkempt and becomes an eyesore. Devon relies on the tourist trade for much of its annual income. The beauty of our roadsides is an attractive feature that makes people want to stop here and have a wander around, browsing in a few shops as they do. If towns and rural areas look shabby, tourists will not stop and local businesses will suffer.
Reduce the impact: ensure that this service is maintained at the same level.
Proposal 6 weed treatment

Consider alternative cost saving proposal.

Impact: Devon is a county that relies on tourism. Weeds growing in pavements and roads are an eyesore that deter tourists. Weeds also prevent water draining away efficiently leading to pooling of water on paths and roads. Weeds damage tarmac and the cost of repairing pavements would probably far exceed the cost saving of not spraying weeds to get rid of them.  This Council believed that it was actually illegal to allow the spreading of weeds such as Japanese Knotweed and therefore request that Devon County Council confirm how they will be addressing this problem.
Proposal 7 Parish Lengthsman service

Consider alternative cost reducing proposal.

Impact: the major impact will be in rural communities where the Lengthsmen are responsive to local needs; not cleaning highway drainage may lead to more roads flooding in these areas.

Reduce the impact: ensure this vital local service is maintained.

Proposal 8 neighbourhood highway team

Consider alternative cost saving proposal.

This was RESOLVED.
2.
It was agreed that: 

Parishes Together funding be sought:

1.
to provide two qualified youth workers for one session per week for one year for the new secular youth services to be introduced in 2015 at a cost of £5,677.10

2.
to provide for delivery of mobile table top gardening to one venue for six sessions at a cost of £1,097.00

3.
that if Parishes were not interested in Christmas Lights for the Town then the remainder of the funds be used towards the Youth sessions.

This was RESOLVED.
3.
It was agreed to promote the Silverline project and that literature was available from their website and this would be at no cost to the Council.

Cllr Coombs raised his concerns about the missing information sign for Honiton on the A303/A30 and it was agreed that the Town Clerk contact Cllr Diviani and request that he looks into this on behalf of the Town Council. 

This was RESOLVED.
It was agreed that the minutes of the Marketing Committee held on the 9th October be received.

14/403 To approve the extension of the current bin storage area to provide a lockable storage area to store historical records and excess market equipment

It was agreed that the Town Clerk obtain prices for the materials that would be needed for the storage space and present them to the Finance Committee at its next meeting.

This was RESOLVED.
14/404 To note the following resignations

The resignation of Susan Groves as Town Councillor was noted.
Cllr Halse confirmed that the he was very grateful to her for all her efforts even when she worked away from home.
14/405 Appointment of Councillors
a) Cllr Jackie Wadsworth as a member of Neighbourhood Planning Committee.
b) Cllr Nick Boggon as a member of Planning and Policy Committee
This was unanimously agreed.

This was RESOLVED.
14/406 To note Vernon Whitlock’s resignation as Lead Roundball Wood Warden and to appoint a new lead warden

It was agreed that the roles be swapped and that Vernon Whitlock remain a warden and that Cllr Nick Boggon be appointed Lead warden for Roundball Wood.

This was RESOLVED.
14/407 To receive nominations for Honiton Community Complex
It was agreed that Cllr Wadsworth be appointed as Council representative on the board of directors for Honiton Community Complex.
This was RESOLVED.
14/408 To receive the interim report from Ken Abraham, Internal Auditor following his recent visit
The Mayor highlighted that the internal auditor had informed the Council that he did not find any issues.

The Town Clerk confirmed that whilst the internal auditor had informed the Council that they will require a lot of work to be implemented as part of the new transparency code, new information had been received which stated that this was not relevant for any Town  and Parish Councils with an income or expenditure below £6.5million. 

It was agreed to receive the interim report from the Internal Auditor.

This was RESOLVED.
14/409 To receive the Directors Report on behalf of Honiton Community Complex t/a The Beehive

It was agreed to receive the report.
14/410  To receive an update on the application to obtain further funding from Public Works Loan Board  for the completion of construction of Honiton Community Complex
Cllr Pavey and Cllr Boggon declared a personal interest as Friends of Beehive members.

Cllr Taylor believed that issues relating to the construction should be resolved before proceeding. The Mayor reminded Cllr Taylor that the details he referred to were contractual matters and could not be discussed in the public. The Mayor asked if Cllr Taylor would like to discuss these contractual matters under part B at the next finance committee. This was seconded by Cllr Coombs and this was agreed.
It was agreed to receive the report provided by the Town Clerk to update Councillors on what the additional variations were in relation to the building work for Honiton Community Complex and what the Town Council could be liable to pay as worst case. The report highlighted that a total of £98,000 would need to be borrowed for the additional work and be repaid over 25 years and that it will be at no further cost to the taxpayer via the Town Council’s precept. 

The Town Clerk informed the Town Council that the report and minutes from this meeting along with the report and minutes from the extra ordinary meeting in June where the resolution was agreed would be provided to DCLG for a decision. This would in no way affect any discussions taking place regarding the construction of the Community Complex.
This was resolved.

14/411
Close of Meeting
The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.50pm.
Signed Chair

8th December 2014

